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Greetings from the Editor 

When Bob Kilborn was no longer able to carry out his work with respect to the newsletter he 
and I would have conversations over the phone as to how to make my taking on the task work.  
In his comments on the occasion of his stepping down, he said to everyone, “I have urged her 
to develop her own format, as the focus is changing!” 

Over the past three years, much has been learned and experienced in my journey to 
understand.  Not just my grandparents and their decision to go, but of the many others and 
their descendants, some of whom as yet we do not know, whose experiences we have not 
been able to share and understand.  

With that thought in mind, I am changing course to take up Bob’s challenge and to follow 
where the heart is leading.  Something like 200 missionaries and their families accepted the 
call to travel and work in China, yet we know of only a small number of them.  Take a moment 
and ask yourselves if you might consider sharing with others, the stories that as descendants 
only you would know.  Help in teaching us about the efforts and experiences of your great-
grandparents, grandparents and parents by sending to us the memories you have been gifted 
with, to be shared as we travel a different road and go in a new direction. 

Blessings, 

Pat 

 

 

 

In Memorium 

Remembering with love and admiration, those who have left us this year: 

Robert Kilborn, Murray Webster, Bill Hibbard 
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The Reunion Meal:     Chungking Part 2 

 

My parents Howard and Edna Veals went out to China in 1920, where they met and were 
married in Chengtu.  Dad spent his first term in education helping in the Chinese schools. 

 

 

 

After spending two years in Canada they returned to China in 1929 when I was five years old.  
We were living on the south bank of the Yangtze across the river from the large city of 
Chungking. We also had missionary work in some towns down river.  Our Chinese chairman of 
the district in Chungchow was desperately asking for missionary help for their schools. 

After prayerful thought Dad said he would go down and look the situation over. While helping 
in the schools he also started helping in the churches, visiting Fowchow and Chungchow.  With 
the Chinese pastor he would visit the out stations distributing tracts, as well as visiting the 
schools and giving them tests.  But as time went by he became more interested in evangelistic 
work.  From early 1931 to the spring of 1935 he worked closely with Wesley Morgan and Bob 
McAmmond.  Members of council soon knew this and wished to have him ordained.  By vote 
of council Dad was given special ordination by General Council.  Five Canadian ordained men 
were appointed to ordain Dad at Chungking in February 1935. 

I remember Dad was away during part of each month and I was always glad when he returned.  
We had a lovely large compound in “Yar Er Dong” where my sister Marion and I spent many 
happy days playing with our friends Nan and Ruth Rackham and Noreen and Vivian Anderson. 
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Miss Riddell was our teacher and to go to school I walked out our gate past a farm house and 
two large rice fields, and up the hill to another compound where there were two other houses 
and the one room schoolhouse.  The house on the hill was the Boarding House the other was 
Rackham’s home.  Miss Riddell was a wonderful teacher.  I am left handed but she taught me 
to hold my pen like a right handed person.  I still remember practicing my writing.  When she 
returned to Canada my parents decided that mother would take us back to Canada via Europe 
as Dad had another year before returning to Canada. (Note: Picture below taken on last day of 
school in Chungking.  Miss Riddell on far right, back row) 

 

We sailed from Shanghai on a German freighter for Genoa, Italy and spent two week in 
Switzerland with a Swiss family, eventually sailing from England to New York and back to 
Canada.  In 1936 we were in Toronto where Dad went to Emmanuel College.  In the summer of 
1937 we were ready to return to China but the Japanese were attacking Shanghai, so we were 
delayed while an alternate route was found to return.    We sailed from Vancouver in January 
of 1938 to Hong Kong via Honolulu.  Our party included five W.M.S. ladies along with our 
families.  We took a small French steamer to Haiphong and then a train through Indo-China, 
now Vietnam into Yunnan province in China.  The train only travelled by day and at night we 
had to gather up all our baggage and go to a hotel in the town.  Miss McCrae was official 
counter of the pieces so nothing was left on the train or in the hotel.  It took us three days to 
reach the border, travelling past flat rice field country.  At the Chinese border, everything had 
to be carried off the train and over to the Chinese Yunnan railway carriages.  From there on 
the country was mountainous.  We must have passed through a hundred tunnels, most of 
them short, but some of them longer and there were plenty of short bridges and endless 
curves.  Finally, we reached Kunming, the capitol of Yunnan.  Mother, Marion and I flew to 
Chungking, and Dad was left to bring the luggage overland.  Marion and I went on to Chengdu 
to go to the Canadian School.  Mother and Dad would be living in Chungking.  Dad would begin 
his work with the churches there.  Large numbers of refugees from the other provinces fleeing 
the Japanese were coming in.  Eventually it was decided to fix up what was known as the “Pao 
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Tai” house for Mother and Dad.  It was a large eight room house that had been used by the 
doctors and nurses until the new hospital was built across the Yangtze River.  The work was 
what you could find to do, but now it became more and more doing what you could for 
refugees.  We took some into rooms of our house.  A young pair of doctors asked to be 
married and have their honeymoon with us.  We agreed.  Bill Chang, well known in Canada 
when he was a student in the twenties, came to live with us, and many others later.  In June 
1938, Marion and I and others Chungking bound took the mission truck to there.  Ah the joys 
of travelling by truck in China!!  Need I say more…. 

At the end of 1938 the bombing began in Chungking city.  We were having lunch with some 
Chinese friends, we heard planes overhead and some bombs dropped.  Some of us got under 
the table and some under the staircase.  There was no damage except some broken windows. 

No one who was in Chunking at that time will forget the May 4th and 5th 1939 bombing of the 
city.  Many fled into the country as there were no shelters at that time.   

General Council appointed Dad and Mother to Jenshow in 1939 where they moved that 
summer, but that is another story! 

Unable to attend the meal in Toronto this year, Phyllis Donaghy was asked to read the above 
presentation written by Kay (Veals) Wray.  We thank Kay for taking the time to write down her 
memories and share them with us! 

___________ 

 

In an email received and read to those at the meal, Phyllis also shared Chungking memories 
from Bill Willmott, from New Zealand. Thank you to Bill for recalling some of his memories 
with us all. 

Hi Phyllis, 

How I would love to join you all for the CS reunion!    Chungking was a transit point for our 
family, who lived in Chengdu, but my big brother Dick was born in Chungking when my parents 
were briefly stationed there in 1929-30, Dad as principal of the Canadian Mission Middle 
School at Ya Er Dong before the Mission moved them to Chengdu, where Dad had the same 
job and Mother taught English literature at the West China Union University, where I was born 
in 1932 at 103 Hou Ba, Hua Xi Ba during a snow storm, so rare there!  Good omen or bad?  
Frosty beginning! 

Anyway, pass my warmest greetings to the assembled CSers and descendants of CSers.  I miss 
joining you all in singing the CS song, “The Canadian School in Western China, the school my 
father chose for me.”  Weren’t we lucky!  My warmest wishes for you dear Phyllis.  Love, Bill 
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Fred and Mary Owen - Chongqing 1936 - 1941 
Presented at the Canadian School Reunion, Oct 20, 2018 
By Bryce Owen and Glenn Owen 

 
Glenn and I are pleased to have this opportunity today to present the story of the life and work 
of our parents, the Rev. Alfred E. Owen and Mary Owen, while in West China and at Chongqing 
from 1939 to 1941.  What we know comes from stories we were told and also from both 
business and personal correspondence of theirs and other records we were able to find at the 
United Church of Canada Archives. 
 

 
 
Our parents’ time in West China spanned six years from 1936 to1941. In September of 1941;  
Dad was accidentally drowned in  the Yangtze River at Chongqing and Mother returned to 
Canada with us at the end of that year.   
                                                   
First of all some background: - Dad was born in England in 1904 and at an early age was placed 
in the National Children’s Home orphanage. At 16 he emmigrated to Canada and was raised 
and worked on the Jerome family farm at Mount Hope, Ontario. Dad took some agricultural 
courses at the Ontario Agricultural College at Guelph, and then enrolled at the Toronto Bible 
College where he met our Mother, Mary Vickers of Hamilton, a registered nurse.  After 
graduation from the bible college at the age of 26, he was recommended to F.W. Moffat 
(whose son Bryce, I was named after) as a student in need of financial assistance and because 
of that support he went on to McGill University to study theology. He graduated from there in 



7 
 

1935 and in that same year was ordained by the United Church of Canada with a posting to 
the West China mission. Also, Dad and Mother were married that September and left for China 
in December arriving in at Chengdu in January of 1936.  They remained there at the West 
China Union University, now the Huaxi campus of the Sichuan University, studying the 
language.  I was born at the Women’s Hospital that March.  In June of “37” left for Fuling to 
join Rev. Stanway and Longley in their work there.  Dad was involved in bringing the Christian 
message to the rural communities and market towns along the river, working with the Young 
Men’s club of the church and assisting the young Chinese pastors of that district. 

By late 1938, events related to the Japanese invasion had greatly altered social, political and 
economic conditions throughout China particularly in the west. Japanese occupation of the 
coastal provinces, lead to the movement of the central government to Chongqing. As well, 
many businesses moved inland along with many of the younger generation and wounded 
soldiers. This placed a large strain on the medical missions and changed the emphasis of the 
evangelistic church work. Dad was relocated early in 1939 to Chongqing where the needs were 
greatest.  
 
In Chongqing we lived at the mission residential compound near the Renji Hospital (now the 
5th Peoples Hospital of Chongqing) located on the south side of the Yangtze River. Dad’s work 
was mostly across the river in the city.  Glenn was born that June in Fuling. Mother was moved 
there due to the intense bombing of Chongqing including the targeting of hospitals. ( Note:  
picture below is of bombing damage 1939 as seen in Chungking at the time by Bryce and 
Glenn’s father) 
 

 

The nature of the work changed considerably through this time - from distribution of the 
Christian message by literature, at meetings, and in the churches, to that of a more practical 
nature on the streets helping refugees with finding lodging and becoming established and 
visiting the injured in hospitals. This work was assisted greatly through his association with the 
YMCA of Chongqing. In a 1938 report of the West China Mission, the remarks of a leading 
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citizen were quoted — “We business people welcomed the soldiers with firecrackers, while the 
church people rendered service with hot towels, with hot tea to quench their thirst and with a 
helping hand to get them to their destination. Also found in that report was this quote, ”The 
workers visit the hospitals regularly to entertain the men, write letters to their families, and 
assist them in many other ways”. Dad writing about the refugees, was quoted — “there is an 
increasing number of fine young men and women, many of them connected in one way or the 
other with government offices or business concerns and with them I have spent a great deal of 
time.” Our home has been an ‘Open House’ to them at all times. We have felt that what counts 
most in our work here is the simple day by day events, such as may take place in the mind of a 
young man, or in the formation of a new friendship.”  
 
We learned that when he was bringing guests home for a meal or overnight lodging he would 
hang a white sheet out of the window at the Business Agency in the city which was visible 
across the river so that mother could prepare for the expected guests. A guest book was 
always kept which contained many names and messages written in Chinese. 
 
On the morning of September 27, 1941, with urgent business in the city and the steam ferry 
not running due to dense fog on the river, Dad boarded a sampan with eight other passengers. 
They set out from Whang Gin Miao, became lost and were swept downriver into the Wu Kwei 
rapids off Dan Dsi Si where the boat capsized and most were lost including Dad. 
 
I would like to share with you some words from “In Memory of Fred Owen” written by Jim and 
Mary Endicott and presented at the memorial service Held October 7, 1941: 
 
“We see him with his friends, the youth of China, grouped about him in his home, or in a club, 
hospital chapel or a mission church, warming their hearts by the light in his own, always 
finding something to laugh about together, talking quietly in his study on the why and how of 
life…turning their minds to think of the meaning of life as Jesus saw it. Always their friend!” 
 
“We remember one conversation in our home on the aims of a missionary. Talk flew back and 
forth as to this method or that of getting across the inspiration for a way of life which sends us 
all to China - how to make God and the Kingdom real to men whose backgrounds differ widely 
from our own. Fred said “one thing I know, to be friend no matter what you say or do not say, 
is the important thing. Without that you are dumb.” ……. “To do, to show by trifling act the 
brotherhood of man. This was the first, the necessary thing.” 
 
In closing, we have always been amazed at the many letters of condolences and ongoing 
support that Mom received not only from fellow missionaries but from many of the Chinese 
people with whom friendships were made during their short time in China. 
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Those last two years in Chongqing, under difficult circumstances with intense bombing and the 
suffering of many were probably the most rewarding of his short life and their work in China.   

__________ 
 

The OCPP  

Earlier this summer, I offered and was appointed as “Curator/Coordinator of the photo exhibit, 

the idea being to facilitate promotion of, scheduling of and transporting of the exhibit to those 

wishing to host it.  Along with the “Ottawa 6,” Ted and Dorothea Smale, John Service, 

Elizabeth Service and my husband Gerry,  we took care of all the logistics for five venues since 

April of this year.  The following is my update, given at the meal in Toronto this past October. 

I came across a publication recently…..a retrospective of the work of the Photo Project Team 

that had been published around 2013.  There were pictures of dignitaries, stories of how this 

exhibit came into being and of the families who shared by sending picture and stories for its 

creation.  At the back of this were reflections…..of people who had been able to go to China 

that year for the opening of the permanent exhibit of the OCPP and of their experiences.  One 

line….written by Cathy Allison, Grandaughter of Dr. Meuser, teacher of Pharmacy in China, 

seemed to jump off the page at me…”Our past is part of ALL of us” 

WE…are a unique group of people in this world of ours!  Some were born in a country different 

from the one they live in now, some of us learned of this country and its people on the knees 

of parents and grandparents and still others are just beginning to take this all in…..what was 

accomplished so long ago.  Many “Mish Kids” continue to be blessed with strong memories of 

those days in China, however this particular group is shrinking as each year goes by, so stories 

of a shared past experience are now becoming more urgent and need to be heard.  

As mentioned, the “Ottawa 6” volunteers, have continued to promote the exhibit and in late 

August were very pleased to have been invited to Athens Ontario…what could be known as 

the “cradle of the West China mission.”  The home of those first missionaries to West China 

who went to school together, the high school located right beside the now United Church 

where we shared with the curious just what happened AFTER they left the country in 1891 to 

travel to West China and begin their work. 

We were visited that first night by Alvyn Austin, author of “Saving China” who shared with us 

at the reunion meal of 2015 and who took the time to speak with those gathered on that first 

night of our visit to Athens. 
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The end of September found us travelling to Deep River, Ontario, about a two hour drive 

 

 

 

West of Ottawa, home of Mish Kid, Kay (Veals) Wray.  At the tender age of 94, long distance 

travel can be difficult and she could not make it to Ottawa in the spring for the venues held 

there.  So…we packed up and took the exhibit to her!  She very proudly shared with her 

community, the story of her Dad, Rev. Howard Veals and spoke of his accomplishments and 

contributions, and of her mom Edna, who contributed in the field of nursing.  It was an 

opportunity for her to speak of her own memories of those years growing up in China, and 

many of her peers came to hear her and support her.  To say she was overwhelmed by what 

she saw would be an under-statement! 
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Of the many places we have been to and of the many people we have spoken with, comments 

continue to encourage and support our efforts to promote and tell this history: 

-“fascinating, a great project to keep spreading across Canada” 

-“a wonderful exhibit of these interesting and enthusiastic men and women” 

-“so many missionaries went from this area, good to know they are being remembered” 

-“I was moved by the exhibition. Over 100 years ago these Canadians gave up comfortable 

lives and went to China to help” 

In our efforts of promotion we now have a list of eight requests for information and possible 

offer’s to host our exhibit in 2019, including New Brunswick, Saskatchewan, Quebec, 

Vancouver and Ottawa.  In October, arrangements were made to ship the exhibit to 

Vancouver for a showing at the Chinese Cultural Centre, along with two other venues within 

the Chinese church communities.  We are always grateful to the people who agree to take on 

and manage the tasks of hosting our exhibit. 

As we travel from place to place, the OCPP takes on a life of its own!  You see it in the faces as 

they study the panels, in the hugs of appreciation, the tears and the wonder of it all!  People 

we have never known expressing their profound gratefulness for something that happened so 

very long ago………and was recorded! 

WE...all of us, as descendants of these missionaries, are sharing in picture and story a small 

piece of that past.  I can honestly tell you, it is being enthusiastically received by those that 

come to see and learn what it is all about!  Our past really is a part of all of us!!! 

_________ 

Suggestions for Reading 

Recently I was given a copy of a book entitled “Serving with the Sons of Shuh.”  Written by 

Kenneth J. Beaton, it was a gentle read to learn of those years in China that we as a group are 

connected to; what went on, how it was experienced by those who were there.  I have 

checked, and it can be purchased online through “Abebooks”.    Below is the review as printed 

in the book. 

Of the three Kingdoms that had made up China the Han dynasty ruled over what had been 
called Shuh, now Szechwan 
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Serving With the Sons of Shuh 

Fifty Fateful Years in West China 1891-1941 

Excerpts from the Preface by Kenneth J. Beaton, Toronto, May 15th 1941. 

An inadequate record of the half-century which has elapsed since we began to 
stake claims for Christ in West China; 

Does much less than justice to The Canadian men and women, who have invested 
their lives, in the establishment of the indigenous Chinese Church; 

Space limitations…to even mention the names of missionaries who have made 
important contributions, as to those who have been included, is a cause of keen regret 
to me; 

Not a  history of our West China Mission; 
Rather a brief record of the developing life of a self-conscious, self-governing 

Christian Church, now part of the Church of Christ in China; 
To those missionaries on the field and on furlough who responded to my appeal for 

material I am deeply indebted; 
If the volume stimulates interest of The United Church of Canada in my former 

colleagues , Missionary and Chinese, who under war conditions carry on in a spirit 
worthy of the finest traditions of the Christian Movement, I shall be satisfied. 

Six Chapters: I. Lifting the Latch; II. The Canadians Are coming; III. Cities of Refuge: IV. The 
Chinese  People Rise; V. The Chinese Church Comes of Age; VI. The Tide Comes In  

 The book is:  7¼ “x 5” x 1” thick;  232 pages of large easy-to read text; full index, and Record 
of Missionaries and Year of Sailings; maps on inside of front and back covers; only pictures 
are on outside front & back covers. 

_________________ 

  

Words From the Past 

Recently I was given some copies of “Canadian Methodist Mission” Reports of Work, so I 

thought I would connect and share with you the words of those whose reports were 

submitted; people such as A.P. Quirmbach, H.D. Robertson and Newton E. Bowles along with 

others.  Some reports are pages long, and of course there is not enough space for it all.  If 

someone is interested in whole reports, I would be most happy to send it along to you. 
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Reports from 1909-1910 

Report of R.S. Longley 

“I was appointed by the Council of 1909 to Junghsien, a student of the language.  The months 

of June, July and August were spent at Mount Omei.  All the year was spent in faithful and 

conscientious study of the language until the Council of 1910.  This Council appointed me to 

take up work on the rise of Council.  I was given the work which Mr. Wallace had last year-the 

school work.  I have endeavored to carry on the school as was done last year.  The school at 

the other end of the city has been enlarged so as to include another class room for boys and 

another room has been repaired and a girl’s school opened there.  At the East gate we have 

over fifty boys registered and twenty-three girls.  At our school at this end of the city we have 

eighty boys and thirty girls.  Besides the schools in the city we have two country schools of 

over twenty each.  The first steps have been taken towards the erection of the boys’ school.” 

Report of S.P. Westaway 

“Most of this year has been spent in language study.  I was able to complete Section 2, and 

take examinations of Section 3, 4 and 5, entire. 

My time since the beginning of 1910 has been spent in the work of the press.  Here the work 

has all the interest that one might expect, and I am thoroughly enjoying it.  Beside the work in 

the Press itself, there has been the work of teaching in the night school.  In this, I have been 

teaching Elementary Chinese Language and Drawing. 

_________ 

I hope you have enjoyed this newsletter and have found something unknown within its pages 

to learn. Comments and suggestions are welcome! 

I ask that if you wish to share your family story to let me know and I will do what I can.  Also, if 

you do not wish to receive this newsletter, please let me know and I will take your email out. 

Recently I received a newsy email from Helen Bacon.  In that email was the Chinese character 

for love that was taught to Helen by her Amah (Nanny) when they lived in Leshan (Kaiting). 

That word was so very important for Nanny Jang and also for Helen as she mentioned that it 

was one of the first words she apparently spoke as a baby. 
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With this newsletter coming so close to Christmas I asked and was given permission by Helen 

to share with you this character.  Look closely and you will see within the baby Jesus in the 

manger. 

 

__________ 

 

 

Merry Christmas everyone and blessings for a Wonderful New 

Year. 

 

______________ 


